
Mullion Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 19 December 2017 at 7.00pm at The Centenary Room, Methodist Chapel, Churchtown, Mullion

Councillors Present
I Harvey (Vice Chairman)


Mrs C Rule
J Lang (Chairman)



Mrs L Skeites
M Rowse




P Wilkins


Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Five members of the public were present.

The Chairman opened the meeting, welcomed everyone and advised of the fire procedures.  

He then read a letter of resignation from Councillor D Williams, received by hand before the start of the meeting.  The Chairman thanked Councillor D Williams, who was present, for his many years of service to the Parish Council and requested that the Clerk start the Casual Vacancy process.

1. Public Session
Mr R Felce wished for it to be formally recorded that on 7 December 2017 it was the 125th Anniversary of the opening of Mullion Harbour.  Sadly, the occasion had not been commemorated in any way, although the National Trust, its owners, had been made aware.
2.
Absence

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs H Angel, D German and R Willey. 
3.
Minutes
It was proposed by Councillor I Harvey, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 21 November 2017 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
4.
Declarations of Interest
None.
5.
Planning
 

Following consideration by Councillors of Planning Applications received from Cornwall Council, the following recommendations were made: 

 

PA17/10588 – R Fraser – Mulberry Cottage, Laflouder Lane – Ash (T4) coppice down to 1m of ground and works to sycamore trees

No comments had been received from the public in relation to this application.  

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs L Skeites, seconded by Councillor P Wilkins and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA17/11151- Messrs. Caddy & Slater – Artisan, Elm Terrace - Change of use from shop to holiday let 
The Clerk read a letter of objection from the owner of a neighbouring property.
Councillors had concerns regarding the size of the property, which was very small, and the suitability of it being used as holiday accommodation as there is no amenity space available. Rubbish and recycling rubbish bins could not be stored outside and there is no attached parking allocation.  The planning application suggested that on street parking is available, but that is subject to a Traffic Regulation Order limiting the time parked.  It was disappointing to see the loss of another shop in the village and it was thought that if the property was advertised for let for longer, it could provide a good, central location for a new business in the village.

However, some Councillors felt that several businesses had tried and failed at that location and that a holiday let may be a possible alternative use, however it would be of very limited appeal..
It was proposed by Councillor M Rowse, seconded by Councillor P Wilkins and RESOLVED to support the application.  The proposal received two votes.

It was then proposed by Councillor Mrs C Rule, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED to object to the planning application on the following grounds.  The proposal received four votes.

· No outside amenity space whatsoever, therefore no space for rubbish or recycling storage and clothes drying.
· No off street parking 

· The building is extremely small and toilets were accessed directly from the kitchen.

· Loss of another shop in the Village.

PA17/06862 – Mr M Heath – Venton Arriance, Trewoon Road – Alterations and extension to existing building to for a dwelling

The Applicant attended the meeting and was happy to answer any questions.
Mr D Williams, owner of land adjacent to the site, stated that he wished to object to the planning application due to the close proximity of the proposed dwelling to his existing livestock shed.  Access to the proposed dwelling was across his land with an existing right of way, but was not accessible to vehicles due to it only being a farm track.

The Chairman gave a little background to this site and reminded Councillors that the Parish Council did not return a decision to support or object to the previous planning application due to a huge amount of confusion surrounding the site.  He read out the following email from the Planning Officer which had been received that day:-

“I have had a look through the history for this site as to what has one gone on and can advise as follows:

· Planning permission was granted in 1972 and 1973 under decision W/KR/72/36035 and W/KR/72/36035/SA for the Conversion of farm building to holiday flats and construction of septic tank. This permission comprised four flats.

· The applicant attempted to demonstrate that a lawful start had been made on the original planning permission by submitting a certificate of lawfulness which was refused in 2014 under decision PA14/02731. The reason for this was that the window and door sizes and positioning were different to what had been approved on the original permission. Therefore it was considered that this original permission was not lawful.

· Therefore as it stands it is considered that there is no fall-back position for the original permission. 

· However it appears that part of the building (that adjoins the current application building) has been in use for a number of years as a dwelling. This in itself may be immune from enforcement due to being in use for in excess of 10 years, however the applicant would need to submit a separate certificate of lawfulness for this and demonstrate that this is the case. As this other section of the building is not part of the application site in question it cannot be considered in the merits of this case. 

· The current proposal (PA17/06862) comprises the conversion of an existing block building into a dwelling, it is considered that on balance that this would accord with the principles of policy 7 of the Cornwall Local Plan by making use of an existing building and leading to an enhancement of the setting. The amended plans have reduced the height of the building to be in line with the existing ridge height. As such it will be viewed in the context of the existing adjacent building and will not lead to any visual harm.

· Due to the sites location next to an animal shelter that houses pigs I have consulted with Cornwall Councils Environmental Protection Team who have advised that “Having reviewed the relevant information for PA17/06862, the applicant has not adequately assessed any potential noise and odour impacts on health and quality of life from the pig shed situated next to the proposed development. Community Protection is therefore unable to provide an informed and substantive consultation response on the information provided, and requires the applicant to demonstrate that noise and odour from the pig shed will not be detrimental to the amenities of the proposed development nor would it be likely that noise and odour complaints would be received from the users of the proposed development”. Therefore I will put it to the applicant’s agent that they need to address this issue as this is considered quite significant.

· At this time it is considered that on balance the proposal cannot be supported due to the issue in respect of odour and noise from the adjacent farm livestock building on future occupiers of the dwelling. If the agent is able to address this issue the application can be supported.”

Councillor Mrs C Rule spoke in support of the planning application and felt that the planning permission granted in 1973 had been commenced and should be allowed to be completed.  There was an existing legal right of way to the proposed site and it was suggested that the existing pig shed did not have the correct permissions to be used as such; it was a store.  Mr D Williams stated that the shed had been used for livestock ever since he purchased it 20 years ago, and also prior to his ownership. Mr Heath remarked that no livestock had been in the shed for over 18 months and, before then, not for more than four years.
Councillor P Wilkins suggested that the two parties discussed the issues civilly and came to a mutual decision.

It was noted that a prior planning application for a new livestock barn in the field next to the existing dwellings had not been supported due to the close proximity of the dwelling and barns. This application was proposing to extend a dwelling closer to an existing livestock shed. It was considered that the two should not be located so close to one another.

Councillor Mrs C Rule proposed that the application be supported subject to the Environmental Health issues raised in the Planning Officer’s email being addressed to the satisfaction of everyone involved.  She felt that concerns relating to the design of the proposed dwelling had been adequately addressed.  Councillor P Wilkins seconded the proposal, which received three votes in support.  Three Councillors voted against the planning application and the Chairman used his casting vote to object to the proposals on the following grounds:-

· The close proximity of the proposed dwelling to the existing livestock shed created a conflict and raised Environmental Health concerns.

Three members of the public left the meeting.
The Chairman read the following planning decisions to the meeting:-

PA17/09182 - Mr & Mrs Mather - Laflouder Thatch, Laflouder Lane - Variation of condition 2 of application PA15/06734 (Proposed Garage, Carport and Storage Building) to enable the first floor to be used as overflow annexe accommodation associated with the main dwelling Laflouder Thatch – Approved

PA17/10497 - Mrs V Rosevear - 24 Clifden Close - Proposed extension and internal alterations – Approved

The Chairman advised the meeting that an appeal had been lodged by Mr & Mrs Stephens for a replacement dwelling at Mill Wheel Caravan Park, Mullion Cove.  The Clerk was asked to submit the Parish Council’s representations to the Inspector.
6.
Report from Cornwall County Councillor Mrs C Rule 
Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule advised the meeting that she still had funding available from her Community Chest and invited application from groups.  
Cornwall Council was currently trying to set the budget for 2018/19.  One of the proposals had been to reduce the £500,000 funding previously given to the Citizens Advice Bureau.  The budget was so tight that to provide such funding to the CAB, “frontline services” would have to be cut.  Cornwall Council were however hoping to provide support in other ways, perhaps by providing office space which would not cost Cornwall Council , but would reduce CAB outgoings.
Councillor Mrs C Rule thanked everyone for their support during 2017.
7.
Chairman and Clerks Comments 
On Sunday 17th December, a parishioner advised the Chairman that the side doors of the Chapel of Rest were open and blowing in the wind. On inspection it appeared that the doors had been inadvertently left open. The doors were secured and .the Clerk would obtain a key from Mr Tonkin.  Councillor I Harvey asked if the two large Christmas light displays could be temporarily stored in the Chapel of Rest, which was no longer used.  This request was agreed.
The Post Office van was working well, although with it only being open on four afternoons, it was very busy.  The Clerk had emailed the Co-op to enquire when we might expect an opening date, of the proposed permanent facility but had not received a reply.  She had therefore contacted the Post Office representative who had provided the temporary van, and he had passed her email on to the correct department for a reply.

One member of the public left the meeting.

8.
Public Rights of Way

None.
9.
Public Open Spaces 
The Park was inspected that day and found to be in good order.  Councillor I Harvey had provided the Clerk with a completed Inspection sheet.
A neighbouring property owner had contacted the Clerk regarding trees from the park which were overhanging her garden.  The Clerk had asked our contractor to cut them back and she had since received a thank you letter for the work undertaken.

The Clerk had spoken to Mrs Alice Harry, owner of the land adjacent to the Cemetery.  The Clerk had suggested that the Parish Council would like to buy part of the field adjacent to the existing Cemetery for future burials.  Mrs Harry would think about the proposal over the next few weeks and come back to the Parish Council with her decision.

10. 
Highways 
None.
11.
The Boundary Commissions’ Electoral Review of Cornwall
The Clerk had circulated several emails regarding this issue and provided Councillors with hard copies of the proposed boundaries that Cornwall Council had produced to get communities discussing the boundaries.  That map showed Mullion as being in a Ward with Landewednack, Grade Ruan, St Keverne, St Anthony in Meneage and Manaccan.  The other parishes on the Lizard Peninsula would form a ward comprising Cury, Gunwalloe, Mawgan-in-Meneage, St Martin-in-Meneage along with parts of the outskirts of Helston.
Cury Parish Council had produced a report contrary to Cornwall Council’s proposals.  They felt that Cury, Gunwalloe, Mullion, Grade Ruan, Landewednack, Mawgan-in-Meneage and St Martin-in-Meneage should form one Ward, and the Parishes of Constantine, Gweek, Manaccan, Mawnan, St Anthony-in-Meneage and St Keverne forming another.  That would ensure that similar parishes with similar priorities would be kept together.

It was proposed by Councillor M Rowse, seconded by Councillor L Skeites and unanimously RESOLVED to suggest the following wards:-
Ward 1 – Mullion, Cury, Gunwalloe, Grade Ruan, Landewednack, Mawgan-in-Meneage and St Martin-in-Meneage 

Ward 2 - Constantine, Gweek, Manaccan, Mawnan, St Anthony-in-Meneage and St Keverne
12.
To agree the Calendar of Meetings for 2018

The Clerk circulated the proposed dates for 2018, all of which would be held on the third Tuesday of each month.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor Mrs C Rule and RESOLVED to adopt the dates.  Councillor I Harvey confirmed that the dates were published on the internet.
13.
To discuss the precept demand for 2018/19

The Clerk had previously circulated the Precept and Budget figures for 2018/19 to the Councillors.  A discussion took place regarding the figures.

It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor M Rowse and unanimously RESOLVED to increase the Precept Demand by 5%.  This would take the amount to £51,317.44 and bring an additional £2,443.69 to the Parish Council.  Band D properties would see an increase of £1.51 per year.  The Parish Council would also receive a Council Tax Support Grant of £1,881 from Cornwall Council.  The Clerk was asked to publish a press release regarding the increase.
14.
“Ron Curnow Outstanding Contribution to the Village” Award Nominations

The Clerk had received four nominations for the Award this year, which were added to the three nominations received in previous years.  A vote was taken and it was agreed that Mr Tom Symons would be the 2017 recipient.
15.
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for funding
None.
13.
Finance and Accounts
It was proposed by Councillor Mrs C Rule, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to confirm the accounts and to pay the invoices.

14.
Other correspondence received
None.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.
Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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